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      ADVISORY COUNCIL OF FACULTY 
          Approved Minutes of February 17, 2012
   Location:  HEPC Building, 9th floor Conference Room B, Charleston, WV
	
	  STATUS
	
	
	MEMBER
	            INSTITUTION
	School

	1
	Present
	
	
	Betty Dennison 
	Mountwest CTC                                       

	2
	
	
	Regrets
	Mike Lilly
	Bluefield State College

	3
	
	Phone
	
	Deidre Morrison, Vice Chair
	Blue Ridge CTC  

	4
	
	
	Regrets
	Mike Ditchen
	Bridgemont CTC

	5
	
	Phone
	
	Jack Sheffler
	Concord University

	6
	
	
	Regrets
	Jill Landis
	Eastern  WV CTC

	7
	Present
	
	
	Sue Kelley
	Fairmont State University

	8
	Present
	
	
	Paul Peck, Secretary
	Glenville State College

	9
	Present
	
	
	Craig Spaniol
	Kanawha Valley CTC

	10
	Present
	
	
	Karen McNealy
	Marshall University

	11
	Present
	
	
	Lucie Refsland
	New River CTC

	12
	
	Phone
	
	Nancy Lawler
	Pierpont CTC

	13
	Present
	
	
	Jim Hoey
	Potomac State College of WVU

	14
	Present
	
	
	Sylvia Shurbutt,

Legislative Advisory Coordinator
	Shepherd University  

	15
	Present
	
	
	Charles Puckett
	Southern WV CTC

	16
	
	
	Regrets
	Erik Root, Chair
	West Liberty University

	17
	
	Phone
	
	Mark Goldstein
	WV Northern Community College

	18
	Present
	
	
	Dave Brown
	WV School of Osteopathic Medicine

	19
	Present
	
	
	Rich Ford
	WV State University

	20
	Present
	
	
	Roy Nutter
	West Virginia University

	21
	
	
	Regrets
	Louis Roy
	WVU at Parkersburg

	22
	Present
	
	
	John David
	WVU Institute of Technology

	23
	
	
	Regrets
	John Linton
	WVU School of Medicine

	
	GUESTS
	
	
	
	

	1
	Present
	
	
	Dr. Kathy Butler
	HEPC

	2
	Present
	
	
	Dr. Paul Hill
	HEPC

	3
	Present
	
	
	Dr. Ed Magee
	HEPC

	4
	Present
	
	
	Bruce Walker
	HEPC


Call to Order  
The meeting was called to order at 2:30 p. m. by Sylvia Shurbutt, ACF Legislative Advisory Coordinator.  Only 11 members were present then, so the approval of the minutes was deferred.  Sylvia gave a brief overview of the agenda topics for the meeting.
Planning for future meetings
Our next meeting is scheduled for Thursday, April 12. The meeting will begin at 2:00 p. m. There is a WVCCTCE meeting on the morning of the 12th.
Sylvia Shurbutt had made reservations for the ACF Retreat at Chief Logan State Park, tentatively set for July 8 and 9 (Sunday and Monday).  She suggested that we could begin our meeting at 1:00 p. m. on the 8th and work until 5:00 or 6:00 p. m.  On the 9th, we could begin at 9:00 a. m. and continue until our agenda is completed.  The special room rate for those attending the retreat will be $77.00.  We have a block of 20 rooms. Each ACF member present will share equally in the retreat expenses.  She gave 304.855.6100 as the telephone number for reservations; Shurbutt will alert members when to begin making reservations.
Legislative Update from Bruce Walker
Bruce Walker mentioned that SB 106 which would provide for higher education employees’ eligibility to serve in the Legislature had passed the Senate Education Committee and was now in the Senate Judiciary Committee.  He did not anticipate that it would clear the latter committee.  

He commented upon HB 4059 which would provide that dependents of a veteran who had suffered a 100% service related, total, permanent disability would receive the same tuition waivers as those of a veteran killed in action.

Recently introduced HB 4511 would create the Shale Research, Education, Policy and Economic Development Center at West Virginia University. This bill has cleared the House Education Committee and is in the House Finance Committee.   If passed, funding for this center would have to come from the budget bill.

SB 568, which is related to the college and career readiness initiative, would require the State Board of Education to adopt end of course assessments for Algebra II and English II by the 2014-15 school year.  Starting with 2014-15, no institution of higher education could use any assessment tool but the State Board of Education exams in determining who must enroll in a remedial course.

HB 3104 had passed the House Education Committee and been referred to the House Finance Committee.  This bill would have provided that medical doctor and doctor of osteopathy out-of-state students would pay in-state tuition at our medical schools if they agreed to serve in underserved areas in WV after graduation.  HEPC would waive payment of the differential for one academic year for each 12 months service, with repayment to be made if the service was not performed.  The House Education Committee had amended the language to limit the number of students eligible for this program to “two” per year at each medical school.  

HB 4311 had also passed the House Education Committee and been referred to the House Finance Committee.  This bill would add $20 million to the West Virginia Trust Fund’s Bucks for Brains to be shared in the same proportions as before between Marshall University and WVU.  Bruce cautioned that the $20 million would still have to be appropriated in the budget bill even if HB 4311 passes.
Bruce noted that February 20 is the last day to introduce new bills and that February 29 is crossover day (the day by which—with a few exceptions such as the budget bill— a bill must have passed in its house of origin).  March 10 is the last day of the session.
Sylvia Shurbutt asked about HB 4101 and HB 4122 each of which would provide for an alternative path to teaching certification.  Sue Kelley reported that there was some opposition to both of them at Fairmont State University but the Dean of Teacher Education at FSU had expressed support for them.  Roy Nutter reported that there was “mild” support for them at WVU.

At this time, there did not appear to be any funding for salary increases for next year.  Two carryover bills—HB 2029 and HB 2934—which would have provided for either increases in annual incremental pay or in salary of state employees are unlikely to progress in this session.

Bruce Walker mentioned that he tracks abortion related bills and other health related bills because of their potential impact on the State’s medical schools.  He mentioned specifically SB 589 which would prohibit abortions after 20 weeks.  Dave Brown made some additional comments on the devastating impact that the original version of HB 3104 would have had on the budgets of the State’s medical schools.
Bruce told us that HB 4078 had passed the House.  In the Senate, it had been amended by Senate Education to give WVNET direct access to institutional databases.  The House had been asked to concur.  He reminded us that while extending certain deadlines established by SB 330, HB 4078 also changes the snapshot for calculating the target for full funding of the staff salary schedule from October 2010 to October 2011.  In some cases, this will require more funds from the colleges to meet the staff salary schedule than the original snapshot of October 2010 would have.
(Craig Spaniol commented that the funding of the staff salary schedule is another unfunded mandate from the Legislature.)

The last bill mentioned by Bruce Walker was HB 4126, a rules bill, which authorized HEPC and Council legislative rules adopted this past year including authorizing a rule for the HEPC regarding tuition and fees.
Chancellor Hill
Interim Chancellor Paul Hill expressed his appreciation to the Advisory Council of Faculty for its work.  After some comments about his adjustment to his position, he asked for the ACF members’ reactions to the presentation by the textbook publishers at the HEPC meeting in the morning.  

Jim Hoey commented that some of the remarks about faculty use of e-books and technology were off base.  He noted that when textbook options are available, it is the students who make the choice of the format to use.   Roy Nutter checked some textbook prices at coursesmart.com and found some instances where the electronic format only saved the students $1.00.  Sylvia Shurbutt noted that most faculty are engaged with technology, contrary to assertions made in the earlier HEPC meeting in the textbook presentation by publishers.  Dave Brown noted that at WVSOM, the students currently use 325pounds of textbooks in their studies.  WVSOM is considering providing next year’s entering class with a technological device with which they can access all of their medical textbooks.  He commented that “reading” remains the biggest problem for students regardless of the format used.  Sylvia Shurbutt mentioned that Series 51 and institutional textbook policies had been discussed at the January ACF meeting.  She told the Chancellor that Kathy Butler had asked the ACF to look at this issue again.  She also mentioned that WV Northern Community College’s policy had been mentioned as one which met the requirements of Series 51 without imposing any additional restrictions on faculty in the selection of textbooks.  Sue Kelley commented that the publishers’ presentation had been a “sales pitch”; she said that faculty are concerned about the costs of textbooks to students.  Dave Brown noted that e-books lead to a shorter life for print versions and, thus, a more rapid changing of editions.  E-books likewise have the downside for students in terms of “buy-back” from bookstores.  Another serious problem is the frequency with which many textbooks are re-editioned, requiring extra time and cost for both teachers and students.
Chancellor Hill commented that he hoped to hear a response from the publishers which would have dealt more directly with the issue of textbook costs.  He noted that the Commission is very concerned about these costs.  Dave Brown suggested that the ACF might make a statement to HEPC about the efforts of faculty to control textbook costs; however, the consensus was that before the ACF make a statement, we would study thoroughly the issue including reviewing Series 51, as we promised Dr. Butler to do.
In response to a question, the chancellor said that interim reports from the constituent groups are likely to be a permanent part of the agenda for future HEPC meetings.  He also promised to represent ACF concerns to the Commission.

Members of the ACF introduced themselves to the chancellor.
Minutes 
At the conclusion of the discussion with the chancellor, Sylvia Shurbutt noted that the ACF now had a quorum—17 were present either on site or on the phone.  
The ACF then approved the minutes of the January 20, 2012 ACF meeting. [M/S John David/ Betty Dennison]

Review of HEPC meeting

The ACF had been asked for an interim report at the HEPC meeting in the morning.  Sylvia Shurbutt had delivered our report and, at the request of the members via email, had used the occasion, as requested, to advocate for a faculty representative (non-voting) on the HEPC.  She characterized the HEPC members as having been “pretty stony-faced” to this part of her report.  Given the sentiment of both legislative leaders and the HEPC, it appears that our best bet is to plan carefully our responses during the “reporting” item on the HEPC agenda, and use this as a forum for expressing faculty ideas and attempting to elicit a thoughtful dialog with HEPC members.

Sylvia then asked what issues we should address if we were asked to make an interim report at the next HEPC meeting.  Jim Hoey suggested that we should report on the topics which we have discussed at our meetings.  Betty Dennison reminded us that during her term as ACF Chair, HEPC Chairman Hendrickson had suggested having time for information from the advisory groups on the recurring HEPC agenda.  Paul Peck noted that Erik Root had told us after this year’s ACF presentation to the HEPC that some of the commissioners had suggested that we focus on one or two topics.  There was some consensus that we use the opportunity to respond to items of HEPC concern, as for example the textbook issue.  Certainly, we need to continue our discussion of Series 51.
Kathy Butler

Dr. Kathy Butler was recognized to discuss academic affairs matters.

Dr. Butler said that she had contacted TEAC members for their reaction to the bills dealing with alternative paths to teacher certification.

She mentioned that she and other HEPC staff had been watching SB 568 carefully.  She mentioned that the Smarter Balanced Assessment Consortium to which West Virginia belongs is developing national examinations for college readiness which are based upon the Common Core Standards.  However, it was not clear from her report that the exams envisioned in SB 568 would be the examinations being developed by the consortium.
Dr. Butler then reviewed accreditation issues at Mountain State University (MSU). In 2004, the Board of Examiners for Registered Nurses began looking at various concerns with MSU’s nursing program.  In November 2010, the Board issued a cease and desist order to MSU instructing them not accept new students into the nursing program.  In response, MSU put 400 students into “pre-nursing.”  In January 2012, the Board was ready to close the program; however, after a private executive session with MSU’s board of directors, an extension to February 13 was granted subject to submission of a report by MSU.  After receipt and review, the report was found to be incomplete and to have inaccurate data.  On February 16, the Board withdrew approval of the program effective August 31, 2012.  [This date should allow about 95% of those enrolled in the program to complete it.]  MSU is to contact those who will not complete the program and is to assist them in transferring.
Dr. Butler then told us that Series 20 is being revised to implement the changes in oversight of colleges and universities in the state which HEPC had been charged with in last year’s SB 375.  Each college or university must be reauthorized to operate in the state each year.  An annual report in support of the request for reauthorization must be submitted by November 1.  The language in the first draft of the revised Series 20 addresses all that HEPC has been charged with by SB 375.  However, Dr. Butler does not believe that the proposed review system is manageable.  She promised to include members of the ACF in the informal comment process for Series 20.
Ed Magee

Sylvia Shurbutt had invited Dr. Ed Magee, HEPC Senior Director of Finance, to discuss the OPEB issue.

Dr. Magee reminded us of the origins of the OPEB issue.  Staff employees hired before July 1, 2001 were able at retirement to apply unused sick leave to buy insurance.  There is also a discounted rate of insurance for state employees hired after July 1, 2001 and before July 1, 2010.  Likewise, there is a provision that faculty hired before a certain date can receive either one year of family health insurance coverage for each five years of service or one year of single health insurance coverage for each 3and 1/3 years of service.  A national accounting rules change adopted about four years ago requires that this liability for future insurance payments for retired employees appear on the financial statements of units of government.
The state colleges and universities in West Virginia are being billed monthly by PEIA for OPEB; however, there has been no penalty for not paying.  Nonetheless, the booking of the OPEB liability has worsened the financial positions of the schools and other state agencies.  
Senate Bill 469 will
· Dedicate $30 million annually into the Retiree Trust Fund, beginning when the old worker’s comp fund is paid in full, through 2037 or until the liability is paid in full, whichever is longer.
· Cap the annual increase in the insurance subsidy for retirees hired before July 1, 2010 at 3%.
· Treat Higher Education like any other state agency, so Higher Ed, too, will “book,” or report this liability, but the state, just as with Pre-K-12, will be responsible for paying the liability.

· Capture an additional $5 million annually and transfer it into a newly-created fund called “Post-July 1, 2010 Employee Trust Fund.” The fund will be an interest-bearing account designed to provide some level of benefit upon retirement to persons hired on or after July 1, 2010.  The newly-created Select Committee on OPEB, along with the PEIA Director and PEIA Finance Board, will determine what benefits these individuals will receive. 

Dr. Magee believes that the State’s assuming responsibility for the OPEB liabilities and dedicating of a revenue stream to pay down OPEB liabilities will be sufficient to relieve the concerns of credit agencies about the “book” amounts for OPEB which will continue to appear on the financial statements of the colleges and universities.  He also noted that West Virginia is the first state to adopt a plan to address the OPEB issue.

Magee was also asked to clarify remarks he made in his report at the HEPC meeting in the morning concerning some of the state schools “living on the edge” financially.  He noted that at some of the schools the number of days of “cash on hand” might not be sufficient if there were an abrupt negative change in the financial conditions of the schools.  He also reminded us of a projected 4% reduction in next year’s State appropriation for higher education.
Tenure at the community and technical colleges

Since our next regularly scheduled meeting (April 12) is on the afternoon of a day when the WVCCTCE is meeting in the morning, a suggestion was made that the ACF should seek an opportunity to address the community and technical colleges’ tenure issue at that meeting of the WVCCTCE.  An ACF representative, or representatives, preferably from the community colleges, should be selected for this task.
Great Teachers Seminar (Mark Goldstein)

Mark Goldstein reminded us of this summer’s Great Teachers Seminar which will be held June 18-21 at North Bend State Park.  He mentioned three techniques which have had success in recruiting participants:
The division approach—have each academic department nominate one person and one alternate;

The awards approach—have the Teacher Excellence Award winner as one participant and select one new 


hire from the past year as the other;

The “brown bag” lunch approach—have a luncheon program at which past participants would “sell” the 


program.
He will send each of us a list of recent participants from our school.  Sylvia suggested that Mark should send a copy of the flyer and the registration form with each email he sends us regarding the Great Teachers Seminar.
Mark reminded us that the deadline for registration is May 11, 2012.  He also reminded us that the colleges pay for the room and board of their representatives.  Some schools also pay mileage.  The costs for the presenter and the workshop are paid by HEPC and the WVCCTCE.
Possible change in dates for July retreat

Charles Puckett had informed the ACF that there are theatrical performances at Chief Logan State Park during the summer.  He checked the schedule for performances in July and noted that Sunday and Monday evenings are the only ones when there are no performances.  Sylvia Shurbutt said that she would check to see if some other days might be available to us for our retreat.  If changes are made, she will inform us via the ListServe.
Adjournment
The meeting was adjourned by Sylvia Shurbutt with consent of the members at 4:45 p. m.
Respectfully submitted,

Paul Peck, ACF Secretary

Approved  Minutes of ACF Meeting
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